

FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

Instruments of Chinese Military Influence in Iran

Lucas Winter, a Jason Warner, b and Jemima Baarc



December 2023

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G2

OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- Cultural/Media Outreach,
 Collaboration, Alignment
- I2 Information/Communications Technology Support
- I3 Cooperation in Military
 Intelligence/Communications

MILITARY INSTRUMENTS

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military
 Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as *Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low,* or *Unobserved*) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as *Increasing, Steady, Decreasing,* or *Unknown*). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decision-making and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive.

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.



KEY ASSESSMENTS

China's current M-DIME influence in Iran is assessed as High. Some of the most important instruments that China currently uses to gain military influence in Iran include:



Defense-Related Diplomacy (D1). China's and Iran's respective foreign ministers, defense ministers, and military personnel meet regularly. Significant bilateral agreements have been signed during high-level visits in recent years and have paved the way for extensive engagement in the military, informational, and economic spheres.



Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications (I3). Iran has been granted full access to China's indigenous satellite navigation system, Beidou, for military purposes. Use of the same navigation system for military purposes entails deeper engagement and collaboration in military communications and guidance systems.



Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements (E2). There are strong indications that, unofficially at least, Chinese companies and individuals share military technology with Iran. Considering the U.S. sanctions on China-based companies and the fact that major arms manufacturers from China have established themselves in Tehran, it is likely that there is an ongoing, informal transfer of arms and military technology from China to Iran.

China's projected M-DIME influence in Iran is assessed as Increasing over the next three years. Some of the most important instruments that China is projected to use to gain military influence in Iran include:



Soft Power Activities (D3) and Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3). China is steadily cultivating links in strategically significant Iranian port cities along the Strait of Hormuz. While such engagements are diplomatic and economic, they may provide China with greater military access in the future given the increasingly security-oriented bilateral relationship.



Formal Bilateral Military Engagements (M1). When Chinese President Xi Jinping and Iranian President Ebrahim Raisi met in Beijing in 2023, they pledged to expand joint military exercises and training, as well as strengthen strategic communication between their respective defense sectors. Although China and Iran have not conducted bilateral drills for several years, these recent pledges increase the likelihood of bilateral military engagements occurring in the future.

DIPLOMATIC / INFORMATION						MILITARY / ECONOMIC					
	D1	Defense	Defense-Related Diplomacy				M1		Formal Bilateral Military Engagements		
	D2		International Military Education and Training					M2	Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements		
	D3	Soft	Soft Power Activities					M3	Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements		
	11		Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment					E1	Arms Transfers		
	12	Information/Communications Technology Support						E2	Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements		
	13	Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications						E3	Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors		
	CURI	RENT DEGRE	E OF INFLUEN	ICE				PROJECTED I	FUTURE DEGREE	OF INFLUENCE	
/ery High	High	Medium	Low	Very Low		None/ observed	Ir	ncreasing	Steady Steady	Decreasing	

INTRODUCTION TO CHINA-IRAN MILITARY RELATIONS

Chinese and Iranian officials often underscore a shared heritage of their nations. They highlight their status as the inheritors of illustrious and ancient civilizations, as well as their perceptions of being the victims of historical grievances inflicted by Western powers.¹ China and Iran's military relationship began in the mid-1930s, but it flourished during the 1980s after the end of both states' respective revolutionary periods. Throughout the Iran-Iraq War, China managed to maintain relationships with both sides, establishing a successful foundation for cultivating ties with each country in the years that followed. In 1985 alone, China sold Iran \$1.6 billion worth of fighters, tanks, heavy artillery, multiple rocket launchers, and surface-to-air-missiles.2 For a time, China assisted in the development of Iran's missile and nuclear program. However, it ended official support in the 1990s after growing international scrutiny of Iran and Chinese leaders' growing inclination to foster a close relationship with the United States. Despite officially ceasing engagement, it appears that both state-owned and non-state-owned enterprises, as well as Chinese nationals, continued their unofficial involvement in Iran's missile industry while Beijing turned a blind eye.3

Since 2014, China and Iran's official military relationship has experienced renewed growth, with an uptick in high-ranking military personnel visits, bilateral naval exercises, and multilateral exercises with Russia. In 2021, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi and his Iranian counterpart, Javad Zarif, signed the "Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between the Islamic Republic of Iran and People's Republic of China," a 25-year program to deepen bilateral economic, military, and cybersecurity cooperation.⁴ A further 20 collaboration documents were signed during Raisi's visit to Beijing in February 2023.⁵ During that visit, Xi and Raisi pledged their "unswerving" commitment to "deepening and upgrading the Iran-China comprehensive strategic partnership."6 While the specific contents of these agreements have not been made public, it is likely that they had military and security clauses given the pattern of increasing strategic cooperation between the two nations. The 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy gives priority to efforts to "deter and counter Iran's destabilizing activities" and recognizes that China has "both the intent to reshape the international order and, increasingly, the economic, diplomatic, military, and technological power to do it."8

IRAN AT A GLANCE						
Capital	Tehran					
Population	87,590,873 (2023 estimate) ⁹					
GDP per Capita	\$15,000 (2021 estimate) ¹⁰					
Head of Government	President Ebrahim Raisi ¹¹					
Head of State	Supreme Leader Ali Hoseini Khamenei ¹²					
Minister of Defense	Brigadier General Mohammad-Reza Gharaei Ashtiani ¹³					
Chief of General Staff	Major General Mohammad Bagheri ¹⁴					
Military Expenditure (total)	\$6.842 billion (2022 estimate) ¹⁵					
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	2.5% (2022 estimate) ¹⁶					
Armed Service Branches	Islamic Republic of Iran Army (Artesh): Ground Forces, Navy (includes marines), Air Force, Air Defense Forces Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC or Sepah): Ground Forces, Navy (includes marines), Aerospace Force (controls strategic missile force), Qods Force (a.k.a. Quds Force; special operations), Cyber Electronic Command, Basij Paramilitary Forces ¹⁷					
Active Armed Forces Personnel	550,000-600,00018					



D - Diplomatic Influence Instruments

Iran and China maintain direct, high-level military and diplomatic contact. These ties have grown increasingly close and structured since 2014, with multiple reciprocal visits taking place each year between the countries' respective foreign ministers, defense ministers, and military personnel, as well as a visit by Xi to Tehran in 2016 and Raisi to Beijing in 2023.



D1 - Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- At least eight meetings between Iranian and Chinese defense ministers and other high-ranking military personnel have taken place in the past nine years, suggesting close and ongoing contact between the countries' militaries.
 - » In April 2022, Raisi hosted Chinese Defense Minister Wei Fenghe in Tehran. Wei also met his Iranian counterpart, Mohammad Reza Ashtiani, and the Iranian Chief of Armed Forces, Mohammad Bagheri. Wei expressed the intention to "push the relationship between the two militaries to a higher level.
 - » In September 2019, Bagheri met General Li Zuocheng, the Chief of China's Joint Staff Department of the Central Military Commission (CMC), in Beijing²¹ and General Xu Qiliang, the CMC's Vice Chairman.²² During the visit, he toured a Chinese naval base in Shanghai.²³ In December 2019, Lieutenant General Shao Yuanming, Deputy Chief of the CMC's Joint Staff Department, visited Tehran and met Bagheri.²⁴
- Official visits often result in fresh bilateral agreements that strengthen formal relations between the two states.
 - » Seventeen agreements were signed when Xi visited Tehran in January 2016.²⁵ The "Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between the Islamic Republic of Iran and People's Republic of China," was signed during Wang's visit to Tehran in March 2021²⁶ and implemented in January 2022.²⁷ A further 20 cooperation agreements were signed when Raisi visited Beijing in February 2023.²⁸
- The outcomes of official meetings are increasingly ambitious and systematized, suggesting that bilateral security cooperation will likely also increase over the next three years.
 - » In February 2023, Xi and Raisi pledged to strengthen the cooperation between Iran and China's military forces by expanding joint military exercises and training, as well as deepening strategic communication between defense sectors.²⁹



D2 - International Military Education and Training

Current Influence: Unobserved

Projected Influence: Unknown

- There is no publicly available information about ongoing International Military Education and Training (IMET) programs between China and Iran.
- · However, it is likely that IMET efforts do occur.
 - » The allusion to increasing joint personnel training during the meeting between Xi and Raisi in February 2023 suggests that IMET programs exist and may increase in the future.³⁰
- Because of the lack of observed activities, projected Chinese influence via this instrument is unknown.



D3 - Soft Power Activities

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Increasing

- China and Iran have conducted military port visits, but there is no open-source information suggesting that these have continued to occur since 2014.
 - » In March 2013, the Iranian destroyer Sabalan and the helicopter carrier Kharg visited Zhangjiagang port, Jiangsu Province.³¹ In September 2014, two People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) vessels (destroyer Changchun and frigate Changzhou) conducted a five-day port visit at Bandar Abbas. Meetings were held between PLAN officers and Iranian Naval Coastal Defense Area Command and Southern Fleet commanders, and there were social events involving Iranian and Chinese sailors.³²
- China continues to direct attention towards strategically important coastal regions in Iran through diplomatic means. Iran has welcomed these overtures, suggesting that Chinese influence via this instrument will likely increase over the next three years.
 - » In December 2022, China's first consulate in Iran opened in Bandar Abbas, which is situated on the strategically significant Strait of Hormuz.³³





I - Informational Influence Instruments

China's tendency to seek influence via informational instruments in Iran involves media cooperation and building 5G network infrastructure. Increasingly, Sino-Iranian information exchanges have military significance related to space and cyber cooperation.



11 - Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Steady

- Both Iran and China have closely aligned media coverage of controversial topics within each other's country, and there has been considerable engagement by officials through state television channels in both countries.
 - » Iranian media outlets follow Chinese stances on domestic political issues, such as China's Xinjiang policies. China reciprocates—for instance during its coverage of Iran's 2022 protests.³⁴
 - » In 2023, Raisi gave a sit-down interview to China Global Television Network, a state-run foreign-language news channel based in Beijing.³⁵ China's Ambassador to Iran, Chang Hua, frequently appears on Iran's official Islamic Republic News Agency³⁶ and publishes online op-eds.³⁷
- · China has engaged in educational outreach in Iran.
 - » There are two Confucius Institutes in Iran: at the University of Tehran (opened in October 2007) and at the University of Mazandeland (opened in November 2016).³⁸ However, this is a comparatively small number of Confucius Institutes given that Pakistan has five.³⁹
- There have been no recent major developments that indicate that Chinese influence via this instrument will substantially increase or decrease over the next three years.



12 - Influence in Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support

Current Influence: Very High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- China and Iran have established a strong collaborative relationship in the ICT sector through high-level diplomatic initiatives.
 - » In 2016, Iranian Minister of Communications and Information Technology Mahmoud Vaezi and Chinese Minister of Industry and Information Miao Wei signed an agreement to expand cooperation in research and development of ICT infrastructure and satellites.⁴⁰
- China has been directly involved in developing Iran's 5G network infrastructure.
 - » China appears to have developed extensive 5G and LTE networks in Iran. Two projects with different Iranian companies cost approximately \$220 million and \$250 million, respectively.⁴¹
- China and Iran closely collaborate in satellite-tracking.
 - » China and Iran are members of the Asia-Pacific Space Cooperation Organization, which oversees a space surveillance project called the Asia-Pacific Ground-Based Optical Space Object Observation System. ⁴² As part of the project, China provided Iran, Pakistan, and Peru with 15-cm telescopes to track objects orbiting in Low Earth Orbit (altitude of 160-2000 km) and Geostationary Equatorial Orbit (altitude of 35786 km). The data gathered is sent to Beijing's Academy of Science's National Astronomical Observatory of China. ⁴³
- Iran and China have expressed the importance of deepening their ICT collaboration to challenge U.S. dominance, sparking speculation that the two countries are engaged in a concerted counter-U.S. cyberspace effort. Chinese influence via this instrument is likely to increase over the next three years.
 - » In 2019, Iranian Minister of Communications and Information Technology Mohammad Javad Azari Jahromi met with China's Ambassador to Iran, Chang Hua, and named China as "a significant partner of Iran in the digital economy," especially given American "unilateralism in the IT sector."44



13 - Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Iran is the only country besides Pakistan that has full access to China's indigenous satellite navigation system, Beidou.
 - » In October 2015, Iranian defense electronics company, Salran, signed an agreement with Chinese defense companies to start using Beidou satellite positioning, navigation, and timing (PNT) equipment on Iranian missiles and UAVs to improve their targeting capabilities.⁴⁵
 - » In 2021, Iran was granted full access to China's Beidou satellite system for military purposes. 46
- Given that the Iranian and Chinese militaries now use the same navigation system, engagement and collaboration via this instrument of Chinese influence are highly likely to increase over the next three years.



M - Military Influence Instruments

Since 2014, military cooperation between China and Iran has progressively strengthened. Initially, this involved bilateral exercises, followed by the inclusion of Russia in multilateral exercises, which further enhanced their engagement. During Raisi's state visit to China in February 2023, both he and Xi pledged to escalate the frequency of joint military exercises, signaling a further deepening of their military collaboration.



M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Increasing

- China and Iran have engaged in two joint exercises, although there have not been any in the past five years.
 - » In 2014, China and Iran conducted basic search and rescue and anti-piracy exercises in the Gulf of Aden⁴⁷ and in 2017, the PLAN and Iranian Navy conducted four days of drills in the Strait of Hormuz.⁴⁸
- Although China and Iran have not conducted bilateral drills for several years, Raisi's visit to Beijing in February 2023 suggested that this may be changing.
 - » Xi and Raisi discussed strengthening the cooperation between Iran's and China's military forces by expanding joint military exercises and training, as well as strengthening strategic communication between defense sectors.⁴⁹
- As a result of the above, Chinese influence via this instrument is likely to increase over the next three years.



M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Recent military engagement between Iran and China tends to be multilateral and includes Russia.
 - » Combined naval exercises between Iran, China, and Russia have taken place in December 2019,⁵⁰ January 2021,⁵¹ and March 2023.⁵² At a Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) Defense Ministers meeting in April 2023, Ashtiani described the drills as "[demonstrating] that the three countries oppose the hegemonic views of the West and the United States."
- These exercises, part of the so-called "Marine Security Belt," are set to take place annually. As a result, multilateral military engagements between China, Iran, and Russia will likely continue to occur on a regular basis, thus indicating increased Chinese influence via this tool over the next three years.



M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Increasing

- There is only one publicly known security cooperation agreement between China and Iran.
 - » Signed between Iranian Defense Minister Hossein Dehgan and then Chinese Defense Minister Chang Wanquan in November 2016, it pledged closer military cooperation, including in military training and counterterrorism operations, as well as holding further joint military exercises.⁵⁴
- Given evidence of the types of collaboration between Iran and China in recent years, it is likely that the cooperation agreements signed include defense clauses.
 - » Cooperation agreements with possible defense or security clauses include the "Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between the Islamic Republic of Iran and People's Republic of China," signed in March 2021,⁵⁵ and the 20 cooperation pacts signed in February 2023 during Raisi's visit to China.⁵⁶
- Given Iran's full membership in the SCO, which it attained in September 2022 and was ratified in July 2023,⁵⁷closer cooperative and strategic ties between Tehran and Beijing are likely to increase over the next three years,
 - » At the SCO Defense Ministers meeting in April 2023, Ashtiani argued in favor of closer military relations between SCO members, the establishment of the "Shanghai Maritime Security Belt," a new maritime military zone, and stated that "SCO member states share the responsibility for designing a new world order."58



E - Economic Influence Instruments

Iran is strategically dependent on trade with China, while the reverse is not the case. Obtaining credible open-source information about official arms trade and military technology sharing between China and Iran proves challenging. There are, however, indications that unofficial engagement occurs in the economic sphere: the presence of China's major state-owned enterprises specializing in military manufacturing in Iran, the indictment of Chinese individuals involved in arms trafficking to Iran, and ongoing sanctions imposed by the United States on Chinese companies.



E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Steady

- Officially, at least, China ceased exporting arms to Iran after the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action
 was reached in 2015. However, it is likely that Chinese nationals have remained active participants in
 schemes to transfer dual-use technology and arms to Iran, as well as serve as a workaround for China's
 official export of arms to Iran.
 - » Officially, between 2010 and 2019, exports to Iran accounted for 19 percent of its arms exports to the Middle East, but just 1 percent of its global arms exports.⁵⁹
 - » According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute's arms trade register, the official supply of arms from China to Iran ceased after 2015. Pre-2015, the arms supplied by China were: anti-ship missiles, armored personnel carriers, and portable surface-to-air missiles.
 - » However, several individuals have been sanctioned and indicted by the United States for transferring arms from China to Iran, including Karl Lee/Li Fangwei,⁶⁰ Cheng Sihai,⁶¹ Ghobad Ghasempour, and Yi Xiong.⁶²
 - » Additionally, China is not part of the Wassenaar Arrangement, a voluntary export control regime that aims to promote transparency and greater responsibility in the transfers of conventional arms and dual-use goods and technologies. ⁶³ As a result, it is not bound by international legal convention to crack down on official or unofficial arms sales with Iran.
- Unlike other countries in the region, Iran does not buy Chinese UAVs. This is likely because Iran has a strong, indigenous UAV industry, not because China is unwilling to sell it UAVs.⁶⁴
 - » China is the world's leading exporter of combat drones⁶⁵ and has been actively exporting UAVs to various countries in the Middle East and South Asia, including Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, Iraq, and Pakistan. There is no evidence that it does the same with Iran.
- Given that the UN arms embargo on Iran was lifted in 2020, it is possible that China will eventually resume
 official arms sales to Iran, leading to a steady degree of Chinese influence via this instrument over the
 next three years.
 - » China and Russia voted against a U.S.-proposed Security Council resolution to extend the UN arms embargo on Iran.⁶⁶



E2: Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Much of China's military technology sharing with Iran predates 2012; however, the same designs are still being used by Iran in contemporary arms production. Moreover, it is likely that such cooperation has persisted since 2012 given U.S. sanctions on China-based companies over their involvement in Iran's development of missiles.⁶⁷
 - » Many Iranian missile series draw on Chinese designs and technology (e.g. the short-range Oghab and Nazeat, and the long-range Shahab 3,68 which was successfully tested in 2016).69 The Nasr anti-ship cruise missile is nearly identical to the Chinese C-704, and it has been reported that China helped Iran establish a manufacturing plant for the Nasr in 2010.70
- China's main arms manufacturers all have a presence in Tehran, suggesting significant arms and military technology transfer between China and Iran.
 - » The Aviation Industry Corporation of China and China Electronics Technology Group Corporation have offices in Tehran⁷¹ and have been involved in infrastructure projects in Iran.⁷² China South Industries Group Corporation has a manufacturing facility in Tehran.⁷³
 - » China North Industries Group Corporation (NORINCO) was sanctioned by the United States in the 2000s for transferring proliferation technology to Iran, ⁷⁴ and it remains on many U.S. states' scrutinized lists over its dealings with Iran. ⁷⁵ In 2017, NORINCO built a petrochemical plant in Iran worth \$1.5 billion, ⁷⁶ and, in 2018, it set up a subsidiary in Iran for "new energy projects." ⁷⁷



- While China does not directly export finished product UAVs to Iran, it plays a significant role in facilitating their technological development and directly supplying drone components.
 - » In March 2023, the United States sanctioned five Chinese firms for supplying Iran with drone parts, which were based in Hangzhou, Shenzhen, Guilin, and Hong Kong.⁷⁸
 - » The Shahed-136 is manufactured in Iran; however, it contains an MD550 engine, which is produced by the Chinese company Beijing MicroPilot Flight Control systems. The Chinese engine, in turn, is based on the Limbach L550e, which is designed by a German aircraft company. This suggests that China is instrumental in distributing Western technology to Iran, either by producing copied engines in China and exporting them to Iran or selling the engine designs to Iran.⁷⁹
- Even during the period of UN-imposed sanctions on Iran, military technology sharing between Beijing and Tehran likely persisted. With international sanctions now lifted, the likelihood of official activity occurring alongside ongoing unofficial activity has increased. Iran's clear dependence on Chinese military technology and components, coupled with the heightened presence of Chinese arms manufacturers in Tehran, suggests that Chinese influence via this instrument will increase over the next three years.



E3: Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

trade with China has shielded it from U.S.-imposed sanctions.81

Current Influence: High

- Projected Influence: Increasing
- Iran is strategically dependent on economic trade with China, although the reverse is not the case.
 China has been Iran's largest trading partner for 10 consecutive years from 2012-2022, and Iran's ongoing
 - » China's top exports to Iran are mainly auto-industry related,⁸² while Iran's top exports to China are oil, raw aluminum, refined copper, and iron ore.⁸³
- Iran has probably diverted certain trade with China for military purposes, although it is unclear whether this has been with China's consent.
 - » China Nonferrous Metal Industry's Foreign Engineering and Construction Co. (NFC), a state-owned enterprise, has been actively involved in the development of Iran's aluminum mining industry. Documents related to NFC's creation of an aluminum refinery in Iran, along with comments from an Iranian official, suggest that the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps has used the China-owned refinery to produce aluminum powder in support of its missile program.⁸⁴
 - » In 2019, Chinese firms were sanctioned by the United States for supplying Iran's Centrifuge Technology Company with aluminum products used in the manufacture of centrifuges.⁸⁵
- China also seems to be developing economic relationships with Iran for strategic ends. In particular, China's
 economic activity in several Iranian ports of strategic importance may be intended to provide China with
 greater military access in the future.
 - » China has developed a significant presence in strategically located ports on the Strait of Hormuz, at Jask, Bandar Abbas, and Chabahar. While China's engagement in these ports is largely diplomatic and economic in nature, the increasing security orientation of bilateral relations may add a miliary component to China's engagement in Iran's Persian Gulf ports.
- Iran and China's economic trade is likely to heavily feature strategic sectors in the future, given recent bilateral agreements. As such, Chinese influence via this instrument is likely to increase over the next three years.
 - » In a draft of the 25-year "Comprehensive Strategic Partnership between the Islamic Republic of Iran and People's Republic of China," obtained by Western media, China reportedly pledged to invest \$400 billion in Iran's economy in exchange for a steady and heavily discounted supply of oil.⁸⁷
 - » An oil industry publication indicated that the agreement included a \$280 billion investment by China in the development of Iran's oil, gas, and petrochemical sectors.⁸⁸



CONCLUSIONS

Current Influence

China's current influence in Iran is assessed as High. Beijing exerts significant military influence in Iran through all four types of M-DIME influence instruments—Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. From the U.S. perspective, a particularly concerning development in Iran-China relations is the trend toward the establishment of a military and security bloc that opposes American interests and those of its allies. Iranian officials, including Defense Minister Ashtiani, have openly expressed their aspiration to build a network of partners to "reshape...[the] international order." While Chinese officials may be more cautious in their public statements, the actions of both countries suggest that Iran's ambitions are realistic. China has employed all three economic instruments to gain military influence in Iran, with its activities in Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements (E2) being particularly noteworthy. Considering the U.S. sanctions on China-based companies and the fact that major arms manufacturers from China have established themselves in Tehran, there is a high probability that there is an ongoing, informal transfer of arms and military technology from China to Iran. Threats to U.S. interests also stem from Tehran's adoption of China's Beidou navigation system for military purposes (I3) and the regular multilateral military exercises conducted among China, Iran, and Russia through the "Maritime Security Belt" (M2).

Projected Influence

China's projected M-DIME influence in Iran is assessed as likely Increasing over the next three years. The nature of Chinese influence in Iran is evolving toward a stronger emphasis on military and security influence instruments, undermining U.S. interests across all four elements of national power—Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. China's steady cultivation of links in strategically significant Iranian port cities along the Strait of Hormuz using economic (E3) and diplomatic (D3) instruments could enable it to ultimately gain a greater military foothold in the region, which has significant implications for U.S. naval interests in the Persian Gulf. Other indications that strategic cooperation between China and Iran will increase include Raisi's pledge to increase joint military exercises and training, as well as strengthen strategic communication between their respective defense sectors (M1); China and Iran's joint commitment to enhance their ICT collaboration (I2); and Tehran's expressed desire for the SCO to establish a multilateral military network of like-minded partners (M3). Increasingly structured and strategic Sino-Iranian relations present the United States with various conventional and unconventional military challenges, while amplifying the complexity of Middle Eastern regional security and the global security environment more broadly.



- Scott W. Harold and Alireza Nader, China and Iran: Economic, Political, and Military Relations, (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2012), https://www.rand.org/ pubs/occasional_papers/OP351.html, p.2
- Satgin Hamrah and Alexander Eliasen, "The China-Iran Strategic Partnership: 40 Years in the Making," The Diplomat, December 4, 2021, https://thediplomat. com/2021/12/the-china-iran-strategic-partnership-40years-in-the-making/.
- 3 Will Green and Taylore Roth, China-Iran Relations: A Limited but Enduring Strategic Partnership, (Washington, DC: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commisson, 2021), https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/ files/2021-06/China-Iran_Relations.pdf, p.16
- 4 Paul Mozur and Farnaz Fassihi. "China and Iran, Both Under U.S. Sanctions, Enter Trade and Military Partnership." The New York Times, July 11, 2020, https:// www.nytimes.com/2020/07/11/world/asia/china-irantrade-military-deal.html.
- 5 "Iran, China ink 20 pacts," *President of Iran,* February 14, 2023, https://president.ir/en/142442.
- 6 "Xi Jinping Holds Talks with Iranian President Ebrahim Raisi," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China*, February 14, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx_662805/202302/t20230216_11025776.html.
- 7 Biden-Harris Administration's National Security Strategy, p.42
- 8 Ibid., p.23
- 9 CIA Factbook, "Iran." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/iran/
- 10 CIA Factbook, "Iran." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/iran/
- 11 Wikipedia, "Ebrahim Raisi." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ebrahim_Raisi
- 12 Wikipedia, "Ali Khamenei." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ali_Khamenei
- 13 Wikipedia, "Mohammad-Reza Gharaei Ashtiani." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mohammad-Reza_Gharaei_Ashtiani
- 14 Wikipedia, "Mohammad Bagheri," August 2023. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mohammad_Bagheri_(Iranian_ commander)
- 15 SIPRI Military Expenditure Database, "SIPRI Milex," August 2023. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- 16 CIA Factbook, "Iran." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/iran/
- 17 CIA Factbook, "Iran." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/iran/
- 18 CIA Factbook, "Iran." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/iran/
- "China, Iran agree to push military ties to higher level." CGTN, April 28, 2022. https://news.cgtn.com/news/2022-04-28/China-Iran-agree-to-push-military-ties-to-higherlevel-19AEBvT2swg/index.html and "Iran, China agree to expand military cooperation: Iranian military chief."

- Al Arabiya, April 27, 2022. https://english.alarabiya.net/ News/middle-east/2022/04/27/Iran-China-agree-toexpand-military-cooperation-Iranian-military-chief-
- 20 Shi Jiangtao and Teddy Ng, "China and Iran set to step up defence cooperation." South China Morning Post, April 28, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/ article/3175845/china-and-iran-set-step-defencecooperation.
- 21 "Baqeri: Iran, China reviewing 25-year strategic relations document," PLA Daily, December 4, 2019, http://english. pladaily.com.cn/view/2019-12/04/content_9689281.htm.
- 22 Xu Qiliang met with Chief of Staff of the Iranian Armed Forces," China Military, September 12, 2019, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/CHINA_209163/ TopStories_209189/9620567.html.
- 23 Hiddai Segev, China and Iran: Resurging Defense Cooperation? (Tel Aviv: The Institute for National Security Studies, 2021), https://www.inss.org.il/publication/chinairan/.
- 24 "Baqeri: Iran, China reviewing 25-year strategic relations document."
- 25 Semira N. Nikou, "Timeline of Iran's Foreign Relations," The United States Institute of Peace, August 10, 2021, https://iranprimer.usip.org/resource/timeline-iransforeign-relations.
- 26 "Wang Yi Meets with Iranian Supreme Leader's Advisor Ali Larijani," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, March 28, 2021, https://www. fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/wjbz_663308/ activities_663312/202103/t20210329_9168131.html.
- 27 Maziar Motamedi, "Iran says 25-year China agreement enters implementation stage." Al Jazeera, January 15, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/1/15/iransays-25-year-china-agreement-enters-implementationstage.
- 28 "Iran, China ink 20 pacts."
- 29 "Joint Statement of Iran and China: Importance of close relations between the leaders of Iran and China in deepening comprehensive strategic partnership," Government of Iran, February 16, 2023, https://irangov.ir/ detail/406540.
- 30 Ibid
- 31 "Iran Navy's 24th Fleet Docks in China," Press TV, March 4, 2013, https://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/03/04/291911/iran-navys-24th-fleet-docks-inchina/.
- 32 Joel Wuthnow, *China-Iran Military Relations at a Crossroads*, (Washington, DC: Jamestown Foundation, 2015), https://jamestown.org/program/china-iran-military-relations-at-a-crossroads/#.ViD-Kn6rTV0.
- 33 "China Finally Opens Consulate In Iran's Persian Gulf Port," Iran International, December 22, 2022, https:// www.iranintl.com/en/202212224576.
- 34 Mohammad Hashemi, "Exploring the Limits of Chinese Public Diplomacy in Iran," Gulf International Forum, November 29, 2022, https://gulfif.org/exploring-the-

- limits-of-chinese-public-diplomacy-in-iran/.
- 35 "Iran-China cooperation at a turning point in bilateral, regional, extra-regional fields," Government of the Islamic Republic of Iran, February 21, 2023, https://irangov.ir/detail/406829.
- 36 Mohammad Hashemi, "Exploring the Limits of Chinese Public Diplomacy in Iran."
- 37 "Political Relations," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Islamic Republic of Iran, Accessed July 26, 2023, http://ir.china-embassy.gov.cn/chn/zygx_1/zzgx/index_1.htm.
- 38 "中国同伊朗的关系," (China's Relations with Iran), Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, April 2023, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/web/ gjhdq_676201/gj_676203/yz_676205/1206_677172/ sbgx_677176/.
- 39 Khuzaima Rehman, "China's Sharp Power: The Confucius Institutes in Pakistan." Modern Diplomacy, June 20, 2022. https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2022/06/20/chinas-sharp-power-the-confucious-institutes-in-pakistan/.
- 40 "Iran, China sign protocol for ICT cooperation," Islamic Republic News Agency, January 22, 2016, https://en.irna. ir/news/81931019/Iran-China-sign-protocol-for-ICTcooperation.
- 41 Nariman Gharib (@NarimanGharib), "Exclusive: Just obtained a confidential document on the Islamic Republic's Ministry of Communications & Technology projects, revealing ongoing work & Chinese contractors' involvement.," Tweet, May 16, 2023, https://twitter.com/NarimanGharib/status/1658435465760964611?s=20.
- 42 Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security
 Developments Involving the People's Republic of
 China (Honolulu, HI: Department of Defense, 2022),
 https://navyleaguehonolulu.org/maritime-security/
 ewExternalFiles/2022-military-and-securitydevelopments-involving-the-peoples-republic-of-china.
 pdf., p.71
- 43 Ibid., p.71
- 44 "Iran, China on one front against US unilateralism in IT sector." Mehr News Agency, June 30, 2019, https:// en.mehrnews.com/news/147026/Iran-China-on-onefront-against-US-unilateralism-in-IT-sector.
- 45 "Iran's Growing Dependency on China's BeiDou Satellite Navigation." SpaceWatch.Global, November 2016. https:// spacewatch.global/2016/11/irans-growing-dependencyon-chinas-beidou-satellite-navigation/ and Farzin Nadimi, "Iran and China Are Strengthening Their Military Ties." The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, November 22, 2016, https://www.washingtoninstitute. org/policy-analysis/iran-and-china-are-strengtheningtheir-military-ties.
- 46 Minnie Chan, "North Korea using Russian satellite navigation system instead of China's BeiDou." South China Morning Post, January 18, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3163727/north-korea-using-russian-satellite-navigation-system-instead and "美这次真急眼了,伊朗正式启用北斗导航,俄:再也不怕GPS被

- 关了," 163.com, April 28, 2021, https://www.163.com/dy/article/G8MIO61P05159864.html
- 47 Same LaGrone, "Chinese Ships in Iran for Joint Exercises." USNI News, September 22, 2014. https://news.usni. org/2014/09/22/chinese-ships-iran-joint-exercises.
- 48 "Iran and China conduct naval drill in Gulf." Reuters, June 18, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-china-military-drill/iran-and-china-conduct-naval-drill-in-gulf-idUSKBN1990EF.
- 49 "Joint Statement of Iran and China: Importance of close relations between the leaders of Iran and China in deepening comprehensive strategic partnership."
- 50 Ben Westcott and Hamdi Alkhshali, "China, Russia, and Iran to hold joint naval drills." CNN, December 27, 2019. https://www.cnn.com/2019/12/27/asia/china-russia-iran-military-drills-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 "China, Russia, and Iran conduct four-day naval exercises in Gulf of Oman." Reuters, March 15, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/china-russia-iran-conduct-four-day-naval-exercises-gulf-oman-2023-03-15/.
- 53 "Iran calls for 'maritime security belt' at SCO meeting," The Cradle, April 30, 2023, https://new.thecradle.co/ articles/iran-calls-for-maritime-security-belt-at-scomeeting
- 54 "China, Iran begin joint naval drill amid US tensions." AP News, November 14, 2016, https://apnews.com/ article/549b3d10758a4492aa816c3940d02e22. and العااور /نىچ اب كرتشم شىامزرىرازگربىياربىنارى اىگدام آ طباور /نىچ اب كرتشم شىامزرىرازگربىياربىنارى يىماظن تسا يىدرب،ار حطس ردنىچ و نارى ايماظن https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1395
- 55 "Wang Yi Meets with Iranian Supreme Leader's Advisor Ali Larijani."
- 56 "Iran, China ink 20 pacts."
- 57 Maziar Motamedi, "Iran's Rouhani hopes for SCO expansion amid nuclear deal talks." Al Jazeera, September 19, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/19/iran-shanghai-cooperation-organisation.
- 58 "Iran calls for Shanghai group's more balanced defense policies," Islamic Republic News Agency, April 28, 2023, https://en.irna.ir/news/85095207/Iran-calls-for-Shanghai-group-s-more-balanced-defense-policies.
- 59 Hiddai Segev, *China and Iran: Resurging Defense Cooperation?*
- 60 Jeff Stein, "How China Helped Iran Go Nuclear" Newsweek, July 14, 2015. https://www.newsweek. com/2015/07/31/iran-nuclear-deal-china-karl-lee-353591. html.
- 61 Press Release: Extradited Chinese National Sentenced to Nine Years for Providing U.S. Goods to Iran in Support of its Nuclear Weapons Program." United States Department of Justice, January 27, 2016, https://www.justice.gov/usao-ma/pr/extradited-chinese-national-sentenced-nine-years-providing-us-goods-iran-support-its.



- 62 Valerie Lincy, Testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, June 10, 2021, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2021-06/Valerie_Lincy_Testimony.pdf, p.16 and Press Release: Canadian Sentenced to 3+ Years in Prison for Conspiracy to Export Restricted Goods and Technology to Iran, United States Department of Justice,, August 22, 2018, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/canadian-sentenced-3-years-prison-conspiracy-export-restricted-goods-and-technology-iran.
- 63 "Wassenaar Arrangement," Nuclear Threat Initiative, Accessed July 26, 2023, https://www.nti.org/educationcenter/treaties-and-regimes/wassenaar-arrangement/.
- 64 Lucille Greer, "China Will Not Capitalise on the End of the Iran Arms Embargo," Bourse and Bazaar, October 17, 2020, https://www.bourseandbazaar.com/ articles/2020/10/17/china-will-not-capitalize-on-the-endof-the-iran-arms-embargo.
- 65 Zaheena Rasheed, "How China Became the World's Leading Exporter of Combat Drones." Al Jazeera, January 24, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/1/24/ how-china-became-the-worlds-leading-exporter-ofcombat-drones.
- Kelsey Davenport and Julia Masterson, "Security Council Rejects Iran Arms Embargo Extension," Arms Control Association, August 17, 2020, https://www.armscontrol. org/blog/2020-08/p4-1-iran-nuclear-deal-alert.
- 67 "Iran Missile Milestones: 1984-2023."
- 68 Scott W. Harold and Alireza Nader, China and Iran: Economic, Political, and Military Relations, p.7
- 69 "Iran Missile Milestones: 1984-2023," Iran Watch, March 29, 2023, https://www.iranwatch.org/our-publications/ weapon-program-background-report/iran-missilemilestones-1985-2021.
- 70 Scott W. Harold and Alireza Nader, *China and Iran: Economic, Political, and Military Relations*, p.7
- 71 "伊朗中资企业联谊会第六届理事会," Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, September 13, 2017, http://ir.mofcom.gov.cn/article/zxhz/201709/20170902642804.shtml and "Company Profile," AVIC International, Accessed July 26, 2023, https://www.cccme.cn/shop/cccme0883/introduction.aspx. and "About," CETC, Accessed June 23, 2023, http://www.cetc.com.cn/zgdk/1592571/1592492/1627790/index.html.
- 72 "China's AVIC to build 1.6GW power plant in Iran," Tehran Times, April 28, 2015, https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/246392/China-s-AVIC-to-build-1-6GW-power-plant-in-Iran and "Chinese Corp. to Help Transform Tehran Into Smart City," Financial Tribune, April 3, 2018, https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-sci-tech/83959/chinese-corp-to-help-transform-tehran-into-smart-city.
- 73 "China South Industries Group Corp," Epicos, Last updated, July 1, 2016, https://www.epicos.com/company/13419/china-south-industries-group-corp.
- 74 "China North Industries Corporation (NORINCO)," Iran Watch, Last updated, December 16, 2004, https://www.iranwatch.org/suppliers/china-north-industries-

- corporation-norinco.
- 75 "Norinco," United Against Nuclear Iran, Accessed July 26, 2023, https://www.unitedagainstnucleariran.com/ company/norinco.
- 76 Dou Shicong, "Norinco International to Build USD1.5 Billion Chemical Plant in Iran," Yi Cai Global, November 28, 2017, https://www.yicaiglobal.com/news/norincointernational-to-build-usd15-billion-chemical-plant-iniran
- 77 Tang Shihua, "China's Norinco International to Establish New Energy Development Firm in Iran," Yi Cai Global, February 1, 2018, https://www.yicaiglobal.com/news/ china-norinco-international-to-establish-new-energydevelopment-firm-in-iran.
- 78 华盛顿制裁伊朗无人机零部件的中国供应商本文来源全球无人机网,81.com, March 10,2023, https://www.81uav.cn/uav-news/202303/10/74941.html.
- 79 David Albright, Sarah Burkhard, and Spencer Faragasso, "Iranian Drones in Ukraine Contain Western Brand Components," Institute for Science and International Security, October 31, 2021, https://isis-online.org/ uploads/isis-reports/documents/Iranian_Drones_ Contain_Western_Brand_Components_October31_ FINAL.pdf, p.3
- 80 China Remains Iran's Largest Trade Partner for Ten Consecutive Years, Financial Tribune, February 18, 2023,. https://financialtribune.com/articles/domestic-economy/117145/china-remains-irans-largest-trade-partner-for-ten-consecutive-years#:~:text=China%20 Remains%20Iran%27s%20Largest%20Trade%20 Partner%20for%20Ten%20Consecutive%20Years,-China%2DIran%20trade&text=C%20hina%20has%20 remained%20Iran%27s,the%20Chinese%20Ministry%20 of%20Commerce.
- 81 Scott W. Harold and Alireza Nader, *China and Iran: Economic, Political, and Military Relations*, p.9
- 82 Emil Avdaliani, "China's 2023 Trade and Investment with Iran: Development Trends," Silk Road Briefing, February 12, 2023, https://www.silkroadbriefing.com/news/2023/02/08/chinas-2023-trade-and-investment-with-iran-development-trends/.
- 83 "China/Iran," OEC World, Accessed July 26, 2023, https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/chn/partner/irn.
- 84 Will Green and Taylore Roth, China-Iran Relations: A Limited but Enduring Strategic Partnership, p.14-15
- 85 "Press Release: Treasury Sanctions Global Iranian Nuclear Enrichment Network," US Department of Treasury, July 18, 2019, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/ sm736.
- Farnaz Fassihi and Steven Lee Myers, "Defying U.S., China and Iran Near Trade and Military Partnership," New York Times, September 24, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/11/world/asia/china-iran-trade-military-deal.html and "China's Private Sector Enters Iranian Port City Of Bandar Abbas," Iran International, March 25, 2023, https://www.iranintl.com/en/202303250552 and "China launches direct shipping line to Iran's Chabahar port."

- Hellenic Shipping Worldwide, March 1, 2023 https://www.hellenicshippingnews.com/china-launches-direct-shipping-line-to-irans-chabahar-port/
- 87 Farnaz Fassihi and Steven Lee Myers, "Defying U.S., China and Iran Near Trade and Military Partnership."
- 88 Simon Watkins, China and Iran flesh out strategic partnership, Petroleum Economist, September 3, 2019, https://pemedianetwork.com/petroleum-economist/articles/geopolitics/2019/china-and-iran-flesh-out-strategic-partnership/.
- 89 Ibid., p.23

Authors

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He has an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. **Ms. Jemima Baar** is studying for an M.A. in International Affairs at Columbia University, where she is an International Fellow. She holds a B.A. in Theology, Religion, and Philosophy of Religion with highest honors from the University of Cambridge. She has held positions at the Council on Foreign Relations, the Center for Geopolitics, and the Center for Advanced Defense Studies.



HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."